GAHPERD Executive Board Meeting

September10, 2016
Hilton Garden Inn
Mercer Room

Macon, Georgia
Present:

Christy Crowley



Jeff  Johnson

               Bridgette Stewart   

Brian Devore



Kaci Roberts


Kim Thompson

Cate Hernandez



Sonya Sanderson 

Diana Tuten





 Cindy Slayton   


Amy Young
Absent: 
Emily Adams 



Tommy Gibbs


Brent Heidorn

Diamond Crume


Babs Greene


Following lunch in the hotel restaurant, President Stewart called the meeting to order at 12:53 p.m. Parliamentarian, Jeff Johnson confirmed that a quorum was present.  Minutes from the March 5, 2016 Executive Board Meeting were sent electronically to the board for review prior to today’s meeting.  A Devore-Roberts motion to approve the minutes of the March 5, 2016 meeting, PASSED.
Executive Director, Kim Thompson had no additions to her report. She reviewed the financial reports with the board. She pointed out the revenue from this year’s Operating Budget was over the amount of funds expected to be received (mainly due to the $101,358.50 received from the proceeds from Jump Rope for Heart and Hoops for Heart). Expenditures were also $3681.46 less than expected, generating a surplus in this year’s budget! She informed the board of the recent IRS filing for the association. The funds that were generated by SHAPE Southern District exhibits were placed in our account last February at the request of the Southern District Board. Those funds were then transferred back to SD following the event. Showing those funds in our account forced GAHPERD over the $250,000 mark for monies taken in. This caused GAHPERD to file the “long” form for the 2015 taxes (although we did not receive any revenue from the exhibits). We were near this cut-off during the last fiscal year but did not exceed the allowable total.

Kim also noted the lack of activity at this point on the convention budget. It is still too early to predict how GAHPERD will stand on expenses/income from the convention. Kim asked the board to compare this year’s numbers to the proposed operating budget for next year which will be analyzed and voted on later in the meeting. Membership numbers are up from the March meeting which will put us into a higher expenditure for the member liability insurance to be purchased in November. 
President Stewart continued the meeting by requesting highlights from each board report submitted. 
President-Elect Devore added that we had several schools receive national recognition for Let’s Move Active Schools. He hopes this will increase the amount of public recognition for the schools awarded. He sent out several social media posts and flagged the superintendents and school districts. Many of them re-tweeted the information. He also sent the information to the school system PR officials concerning the 35 schools that received recognition. The national awards are given on alternate years to the systems. Georgia had the same number of schools receiving the award this year as last year but there were some new systems in the mix. This is great PR for the schools as well as GAHPERD. We picked up more followers with these postings.
President Stewart announced to the board that Brack Hassell, Southwest District Member-At-Large,  resigned from his position due to moving to Oregon. She highlighted the importance of networking as she spoke about his ability to find employment due to connections made through GAHPERD.
Cate Hernandez highlighted her report by noting that in the Northeast District Workshop is set for January 4, 2017. It will be a full day workshop combining Fitnessgram trainings and best practices for the teachers in that area. She expressed the need for additional presentations, as well.

Kaci Roberts, Metro Member at Large, spoke about her participation in the SHAPE Southern District Leadership Conference in Baton Rouge this past July. She expressed the value in learning more about the Southern District as well as gaining many ideas from the other 12 states in attendance. She also spoke about the hopeful plans for the 2017 Robert W. Moore Workshop to be held at the Westminster School. She is working to obtain the site for our use at a discounted (or free) rental rate by avoiding the summer facility coordinator’s schedule. The Physical Education department chair is in favor of hosting the event. Kaci will keep us posted on the progress.

President Stewart highlighted her report by detailing the May 5, 2016 visit that was arranged by GAHPERD to the State Board of Education Meeting at the Sloppy Floyd Building in downtown Atlanta. Jump Rope for Heart Coordinator, Emily Adams along with her co-coordinator, Beth Finnegan, from Kennesaw Elementary School,  boarded a charter bus provided by GAHPERD for their jump rope team, “The Grasshoppers.” The children performed for the board and those in attendance. State Superintendent Woods and Chairman of the Board, Mike Royal, also jumped as Emily and Beth turned the long rope! Advocacy chair, Jana Forrester and President Stewart were not invited to speak at the meeting but felt that it was very beneficial for us to have been in attendance. She also informed the board that Jana is currently in the running for the Carroll County Teacher of the Year Award.
General Vice President, Cindy Slayton, reported that she is planning to attend meetings in DeKalb County with the HPE Coordinator, Jennifer Powell, to speak about GAHPERD and physical education.
General Vice-President-Elect, Sonya Sanderson added that she is reviewing the evaluations from the May, Southeast District Workshop held at Valdosta State University to determine the best possible date for the 2017 event. It appears that the teachers were very much in favor of the workshop being repeated and held on a “Tuesday.” She added the importance of holding the workshop for the teachers in that area due to a stiff reduction in funds for their professional development for the coming year. President-Elect Devore added this is precisely why ESSA funding is so important for us!
It was noted that the Physical Education Division has been meeting monthly. Survey results are expected soon.

No other additions were reported.

Convention Information
President Stewart announced a request made by the SHAPE Southern District states to assist the folks in Louisiana who suffered the loss of facilities and equipment during the August floods that occurred in that state. Discussion ensued concerning the $455 raised from the 2016 Silent Auction (held at the last convention).  Executive Director Thompson said that she was in favor of providing assistance but did not feel comfortable using the funds that had been earmarked for a “Georgia school in need.” General Vice President, Cindy Slayton suggested that the funds be used from the upcoming Silent Auction to assist them. Kaci Roberts added that this could possibly result in even more funds than we currently have on hand, if our teachers knew of the needs in Louisiana. President Elect Devore agreed with the idea and said he would work to promote the awareness at the upcoming convention. This will allow member-wide awareness of the proceeds and process surrounding the auction. Brian also felt that many of the vendors would participate, too. While on the topic, the discussion drifted to the fact that the 2015 funds remain available for distribution. Executive Director Thompson will research the target district and schools meeting the qualifications for receiving the funds. A decision will be made as soon as this information becomes available to the board.

The board took a brief 15 minute break.

Following the break, President Elect Devore led an ESSA work session. He led board members to the SHAPE America website and verbally walked them through the necessary steps to get to the advocacy page to send emails to legislators. He gave great instructions and cautioned them to hit the preview button prior to sending. President Stewart added that tweets could also be sent. Next, he directed everyone to gahperd.org to join the Thunderclap movement. It is an effort to send out messages on social media on Wednesday, September 14th at 9:00 a.m. The next directive led to the GAHPERD Advocacy page to information on ESSA. Several things were pointed out: the middle school position paper, dates and locations of the upcoming ESSA meetings, the press release from the State Dept. of Education and a one page overview of ESSA. Brian shared the information gained from former GAHPERD Advocacy Chair, Bud Reiselt who attended the ESSA session in Habersham. He shared that there are 5 topics to be discussed. Each person can only attend 2 topic sessions. Brian urged the board to get folks to each session offered during both rounds. Dave Martinez, GAHPERD Advocacy Committee member has developed some “talking points” for our use. He asked everyone to send letters now to our officials. This is something that should be continued to advocate for our profession. He also asked the board to go back and share this with other teachers and show them how to send letters, as well. Cindy Slayton asked about what type of deadline should be given for this action to occur. Brian advised he to give them a short window of time to provide initiative.
Executive Director Thompson shared information that she received about the “Marathon Kids” running program for schools. It is a youth running club program that encourages kids to get more active during the school day. They provide grant opportunities for teachers along with information on how to get started with a running club. Cate Hernandez, Northeast Member- At- Large shared that it is a good program but costly. The board agreed to have Kim investigate further and perhaps offer them an opportunity to provide flyers to our teachers at the convention with more information on their program since their grant opportunity ends on September 19th.
Brian Devore discussed the Billion Mile Race opportunity provided to our membership. President Stewart announced that Jana Forrester was the recipient of the Fender sound system drawing. Cate Hernandez also won a $1000 grant for signing up to participate in their program (a free service provided to our teachers). They will share more about their program as a vendor at our upcoming Savannah Convention.
Brian Devore also asked all executive board members to gather at least 3 items to enter into this year’s Silent Auction. He informed the board that the items do not necessarily need to be physical education or health items. Anything of interest will sell! Items are also needed for the Grand Finale drawings. Also of note on the convention list is the need for all who can attend, to be present for the pre-convention preparations being held in Pooler at West Chatham Elementary School the evening of Saturday, November 5, 2016. Time and location will be sent out as the day approaches.

President Stewart announced that Dr. JoAnne Owens-Nausler will be the keynote speaker at the convention. She also shared her biography. The cost to bring Dr. Jo to the convention exceeds the amount currently set in the convention budget. Brian Devore also announced the special guests for each division who will be presenting: Jessica Shawley (Physical Education Division), Paul Moore (Health Division/being sponsored by SUDIA-Power Up for 30), Susan Flynn (General Division) and Scott Williams (Dance Division). Carley Wright (SHAPE America Advocacy Representative) will be in Savannah along with John Smith (Flaghouse) who will present a pre-convention session. Brian announced that we have an “All Star” lineup including 10 Teachers of the Year. He added,“I’ll put that up against any other state in the U.S!”

Kaci Roberts asked whether CPR training would be available. President Stewart answered that if the interest is there, we can make it happen.

Executive Director Thompson announced that due to unforeseen circumstances, the Kaleidoscope Program will not be held this year. The Dance Division positions remain vacant due to lack of interest and although we worked to assist Kitty Pruitt with the program (who agreed to assist former VP, Karen Clevenger), it was felt that the quality of the event would suffer due to delayed planning. The awards program will stand alone for the upcoming convention. We hope to rejuvenate the interest in Kaleidoscope and bring it back strong in 2017.
President Stewart shared the current slate of candidates for the 2016 GAHPERD elections:

Georgia AHPERD Executive Board

Nominees 2016-2017

President Elect

Babs Greene – all materials submitted

VP Elect Physical Education

Jason Hallman – all materials submitted

Anne Merrem – all materials submitted

Kaci Roberts – all materials submitted except photo

Joan Wyman – all materials submitted

VP Elect Health

Kandice Porter – all materials submitted

VP Elect Dance

No candidates accepted nomination
VP Elect General

Cassie Ferrell – all materials submitted

Kevin Hunt – all materials submitted

Members at Large

Northwest

Amy Young – all materials submitted

Eric Elrod – all materials submitted

Northeast

Cate Hernandez – all materials submitted

Southeast

Tommy Gibbs – all materials submitted except photo

Southwest

Ann Klinkenborg – no materials submitted, accepted nomination

Nominations for these offices closed on September 1, 2016.Parliamentarian Johnson added that President-Elect Devore would be able to make presidential appointments for any vacant positions that exist as he takes office in November. 
Brian Devore also shared the current convention schedule with the board.

New Business

Parliamentarian Jeff Johnson called for discussion on the Devore-Greene motion from the August 26, 2016 Executive Committee meeting to approve the 2016-2017 GAHPERD Operating Budget. The budget was sent prior to the meeting via email. There was discussion by Executive Director Thompson to explain the various reductions/increases in the line items based on last year’s budget. The motion PASSED.

A Slayton-Greene motion moved that the association include liability insurance as a member incentive to our professionals and students. Loomis and LePann, Inc. will provide $1 million in liability coverage at a cost of $6 per member annually. Enrollment will be renewable each year at the annual convention. We hope to provide the service to better serve our membership. Following no new discussion, the motion PASSED.
A Devore-Stewart motion moved that the GAHPERD Honor Award be renamed the “Kim Thompson Honor Award.” The award is not currently named after anyone and embodies the spirit and devotion that Kim has provided to the members and the organization. The motion PASSED.

President Stewart discussed the current need facing our friends in Louisiana. Many schools have lost everything due to the flooding. It would be a nice way to give back to another state. A Stewart-Crowley motion  asks that the GAHPERD funds raised at the 2016 Convention Silent Auction be used to assist a school in Louisiana with specific health and physical education needs. The money will be given to LAHPERD and they will be allowed to decide the specific school to receive the funds. After no new discussion, the motion PASSED.

A Stewart-Slayton motion to approve the $2750 plus expenses for Dr. JoAnne Owens-Nausler as the keynote speaker for the 2016 Convention was discussed. The board felt that bringing in a nationally recognized speaker and leader in our field should help with convention attendance and provide attendees with a wonderful start to the convention. General sessions will be held at the beginning of the day this year. Dr. Jo is very dynamic and motivational. Bridgette commented that she would be disappointed when Dr. Jo concluded. “She’s one you can sit and listen to for a long time!” The motion PASSED.

Announcements:

1. Board members were asked to return their notebooks or pass them on to their predecessors  to provide insight and direction to new board members in November.

2. The deadline for submitting Share the Wealth proposals is October 31, 2016. Everyone is encouraged to submit and attend on February 26-28, 2017.
3. The next executive committee meeting will be held on Saturday, December 10, 2016 at 10:00 a.m. Location TBA.

The meeting adjourned at 4:43 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Kim Thompson
 Executive Director  

